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The village certainly had itôs fair share of publicity in the aftermath of the 
devastation left by Storm Eva on Boxing Day. Ministers, MPôs and 
numerous representatives from the press, TV and radio all found their 
way to Croston. 

The publicity may have lead to the demonstrations of assistance and 
support for the village but what was most noticeable was the huge surge 
of community spirit where everyone ómucked inô, and the centre section of 
the newsletter is devoted to local items. 

There are far too many to thank so all we can say is a huge thanks to all 
who assisted, from the local authorities and emergency services to the 
Relief Centre helpers, national companies, local tradesmen and residents  
and non-residents - your help was invaluable.  

Thanks! 

Some of the dedicated team of sandbaggers distributing to homes 



Chairmanôs Message 
 

The Boxing Day flood has left parts of our village looking desolate apart from the 
vans belonging to the large number of builders working here with many residents 
away from their homes. It has not been an easy time for us but we have stood 
together, helped each other and made new friends. Our community spirit has 
won the day! 
 

I have spoken with reporters, members of the emergency services and people 
just visiting and they all say the same thing - Croston is a lovely village and its 
residents are amazing, friendly, positive and full of good spirit.  
 

There have been so many positive stories to tell, from the volunteers at the 
Sports Club who worked so hard to look after every-one, the vast number of 
musicians who took part in the music fest, the people who went door to door 
armed with mops and buckets offering to help clean, the list goes on and 
onéé.. 
 

The Parish Council has thanked all the emergency services, Chorley Council, 
and the Environment Agency for their help on behalf of the village but we owe a 
debt of thanks to many more. It would not be fair to single out anyone in 
particular as that would risk leaving some-one out so I will just say THANKYOU 
to EVERYONE for EVERYTHING!  
 

We still have a way to go before normality returns but it will, and should all be 
very proud of ourselves.  

Anne Peet 

2016 Dates: Switch- on        Sunday 27th November 
               Christmas Fair    Sunday 11th December 

Annual General Meeting  
Please come along 

Please join us for our AGM, to be held on 
Monday 11th April at 7:30pm 
in Croston Methodist Church Hall 

If you live or work in the village, you are invited to join the Croston 
Christmas Festivities Group and help with planning and organising our 
annual Village Lights Switch- On and Christmas Fair. We are always 
looking for more help, so that we can make sure that this yearõs events 
are as successful as previous ones.  Every offer of help, however 
small, is most welcome. 



 

Call Technohow for local, reliable support with all aspects of your home and 

small business IT needs. Serving Mawdesley and the surrounding villages. 
Services include: 

¶ Free home pickup and return as standard 

¶ Broadband optimisation (up to 3mbps speed increase* on your existing service) 

¶ Web Design and hosting 

¶ PC tune-ups and repairs at competitive rates 

¶ Virus and Malware removal 

¶ Wireless and wired networking 

¶ Hardware Installation / Upgrades  

¶ Remote and/or on-site support 

¶ Patient tuition  

¶ Video to DVD transfers 

*  speed increase depends on home phone line set up and router configuration   

Contact ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƘƻǿΥ  

Ansaphone: 01704 822874  Mobile: 07777 631689  

Email:  neil@technohow.co.uk 

Website: www.technohow.co.uk  

Arthritis Drop Ins 
 

Do you, or anyone you know have arthritis? 
 

Come and have a chat with an Arthritis Champion at Croston Village 
Surgery, Out Lane, Croston, PR26 9HJ.  
 

No appointment needed, just turn up. On Wednesdays - March 16 and 
April 13 and 27 
 

More dates to be confirmed - check notice boards and local media 
 

Get information on your condition 

Gain tips on ways to cope day to day 

Find out about services and support 

We look forward to seeing you. if you would like  
to speak with someone before then 

Telephone : Gill 07734 238 682 or 

Arthritis Care Helpline for free on 0808 
800 40 50 weekdays 10:00 - 4:00pm 







Croston St Michaelôs Scouts 
 

A HUGE thank you to our Scout Leaders who organised a fantastic raffle 
to help the Community Centre raise the £5,000,00 excess on the 
insurance, this is our 'home & meeting' place. The raffle made £3,800 and 
hopefully we can get that match funded. 
 

Thank you to every-one who bought a ticket and was lucky to win 1 of the 
fabulous prizes we had. 
 

Our Scout group would like to thank Trinity St Michael's school for the 
use of the school hall which has enabled us to carry on meeting in which 
is going to be a very busy 2016. 
 

To date we've  appointed a new Group Scout Leader, Russel Bird, who's 
also a Cub Scout Leader. Congratulations to Russel. 
 

We started off with 3 teams entering the Moonlight event run by Ormskirk 
Scouts. This was a similar event to the Twilight Event runners and 
chasers, but over a longer period and colder weather, Our 3 teams 
completed the event tired, cold and hungry within the given time. Well 
Done! 
 

The Cub section has begus the 100 years of Cub Scouting with a huge 
County visit to Blackpool Pleasure Beach. They had a fantastic day going 
on the big rides but unfortunately again the weather wasn't kind to them. 
 

Beaver Scouts celebrate 
30years of Scouting this year 
and their celebrations start with 
a Birthday Bash at Bibby's 
Farm in April.   
 

As you can see a very busy 
time ahead and that's besides 
the 'normal' meetings/camps/
outings. 
 

A New Year request - anyone 
interested in helping our 
leaders carry on the great 
tradition of Scouts in Croston 
can you please get in touch 
with Russel and help him take 
Croston Scouts into a new and 
exciting future.  

 Russel Bird   
upnunder2000@hotmail.com  

Cubs on the loose in Blackpool! 







Flood Risk Management Scheme 
 

Members of the 
Lower Yarrow Flood 
Action Team visited 
the site in Eccleston 
to view the progress. 
 

A public viewing, 
initially arranged for 
November, had to be 
cancelled owing to 
bad weather, and the 
flooding delayed the 
viewing again.  
 

The Environment Agency has said a date for public viewing will be set 
as soon as possible.  Residents can keep up to date with the 
construction by looking at the Environment Agency's Notice Board 
situated on the village green.  The construction work is on target to be 
completed in May, with landscaping to be carried out later in the year by 
Flood Group members and Friends of the River Yarrow.  

Croston Community Centre 
 

The Centre was hit with the tremendous flooding on Boxing Day along 
with hundreds of properties within the village.  The Centre is closed until 
further notice, the damage has been horrendous but we are fortunate to 
have an excellent Insurance Company who are trying to reinstate the 
building asap. 
 

We are not sure about an re-opening date but hopefully it will be sooner 
than later!  There has been progress as the inner walls and the floors in 
the building have now been stripped.  We are keeping positive as we will 
have a totally refurbished building for the Community to use.  In addition, 
the kitchen is to be relocated to The Stable Block allowing the original 
kitchen to become a store room.  
 

We will be hosting a re-opening party so please watch out for details as 
everyone is welcome to join in the celebrations.  Exciting times ahead!! 
  

Finally, the Committee would like to take the opportunity to thank so 
many people and organisations who have raised and given money to 
help the Centre.  These donations are really welcome  and we really do 
appreciate every penny.  Thank you so much. 

John Forrest (Chairman) 

Richard Guinness, Bruno Paillusson, Brian Johnson, David 
Massam, Kath Almond, Neil Forsythe (EA), John Twinn, Jonathan 
Croft (EA). 



Community Spirit Wins Out 
Out of devastation and adversity rises a joint strength that can only come 
from community spirit. Whilst the Boxing Day floods were devastating for 
our community, the spirit we showed from the day after Boxing Day truly 
proved to us all what a great community we live in.  

What started as offering a warm drink and hot food from the Sports Club 
via social media, quickly turned into coordinating local electricians that 
had given up their time for free and organising endless groups of 
volunteers who all went out fully loaded with mops and buckets provided 
by local businesses and other villages.  

A team of locals of all ages, from as young as 12, joined together to bag 
80 tonnes of sand and distributed it to as much of the village as they 
could. Working tirelessly, often without a break for food they bound 
together with the common goal of doing what they could to help their 
village.  

Help then started 
to come from 
further a field. A 
Young Muslim 
group from Leeds 
appeared every 
morning waiting for 
instructions on who 
needed help, the 
Sikh guys from the 
charity Khalsa Aid 
(pictured right) also 
appeared outside 
the Wheatsheaf serving us all food all the way from Coventry and even 
Gary Barlow brought us fresh pasties from Cornwall (not the singer). 

All these people and more joined forces with the locals to do what they 
could to help. 

Barriers were broken down. Neighbours that had never spoken helped 
each other. Stranger helped stranger.  

The floods of Boxing Day will live long in the memory of every local that 
was affected, but hopefully so will the community spirit that was shown.  

There are far too many people to thank individually and I don't want to 
miss anyone out, so I thank each and every person that helped. You 
reaffirmed my belief that Croston is the best village to live in. 

Stuart Laverick 



Lower Yarrow Flood Action Group News 
 

In February the 6 LYFAG Co-ordinators were invited to see the Yarrow 
barrage upstream of Eccleston Bridge. The Environment Agency (EA) 
indicated that the river will be diverted through the barrage tunnel in May 
and work on landscaping etc will be completed later in the year. A site 
visit for residents will be organised as soon as possible. 
 

Sadly, the barrage was not in place for the Christmas floods and around 
280 homes in Croston were affected. Immediately after the floods we met 
the representatives from central government and local agencies and, in  
January, we attended a further meeting convened by Chorley Council and 
the following information was provided: 
 

The (EA) anticipates that, by the end of May, the river will be re-directed 
through the tunnel which houses the barrage ógatesô. They advised that 
an allowance for climate change had been included in the scheme design 
but would review data to ascertain the effectiveness of the barrage had it 
been operational on 26.12.2015 
 

Lancashire County Council (LCC) advised that issues with local surface 
water run-off would be considered in itôs on-going Surface Water Planning 
Review, which would also include street gully maintenance schedules. 
 

United Utilities (UU) confirmed no water had been released from 
upstream reservoirs through the scour valves and that these sluices can 
only be opened on licence from the EA. The images on social media  
showed reservoir overflow channels which flow when the reservoir is full. 
  
In response to a suggestion for HGVôs to be diverted from the village 
centre whilst the contractors vehicles are there LCC indicated that it 
would be very difficult  to re-direct heavy traffic temporarily. 
 

Chorley Council confirmed householders would be contacted regarding 
the £5000 Property Level Resilience Grant.    
 

The EA confirmed a full review of the River Douglas embankments is 
intended and stressed that the breach was not a result of dynamiting. 
 

LYFAG is now reviewing our Flood Management Plan in the light of the 
Boxing Day inundation. Once again, we thank our volunteers for their 
efforts and Croston Sports Club for acting as our HQ and subsequently 
becoming the focus for community relief efforts. We hope that we never 
have to activate the plan again but assure you that even after the barrage 
is completed we shall continue to pursue any river or surface water 
drainage problems to seek to ensure that Croston is both designated and 
is a flood free zone. 

Brian Johnson (for Lower Yarrow Flood Action Group) 





Croston Parish Council accepts no 
responsibility for items provided by third 
party  contributor.s 

Red Admiral Music Academy 
supporting Croston Flood Relief 

  
 
 
On Sunday 31st January 
over 200 people packed 
out Bishop Rawstorne for 
Red Admiral Music 
Academyôs concert in aid 
of Croston Flood Relief.  
 

The Audience was 
entertained with a variety 
of pieces all performed by 
Red Admiralôs main band 
and the event was a huge 
success raising a 
magnificent £1746.30 for 

the charity.  
 

Red Admiral Band Members Sophie Martland (age 12) and William 
Laithwaite (age 10) presented a 
cheque to Mark Cowley, who 
attended on behalf of Croston 
Flood Relief (photo above).  
 

Speaking later Mark said ñWow!! 
Thank you so much for today! 
You were all amazing and the 
amount you raised was fantastic! 
So proud of you all.ò 
 

The concert finished with Mark 
Cowley taking to the stage as 
guest conductor, leading the 
band as they played out with their 
favourite tune Scooby Doo !!! 
 

www.red-admiral-music-academy.co.uk 
 

www.facebook.com/
redadmiralmusicacademy 



 



 
 

 
Fully Insured  

 

Dog Walking 
and 

Horse Care Service 
 

BHS NVQ Level 1 Horse Care 
 

 

Prices on request 

Service by appointment only 

References available  
 
 

Covering Croston and 
surrounding villages 

 
 
 
 

Ellen Peet 
 

Tel: 07704 884700 

email: 
emp_burridge@hotmail.co.uk 

Tuesday 
Thursday 
Friday 
Saturday 

9.00am - 6.00pm 
9.00am - 7.00pm 
9.00am - 7.00pm 
8.30am - 3.00pm 
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at 

HAIR21 

 
 
 
 
 

    Tel: Ian (01772) 

 601272 
 

21 Town Road, Croston 

 

Tots Group 
 

The TOTS groups would like to 
thank Trinity St Michael's school 
and the Methodist Church for the 
use of their halls to enable our 
TOTS  groups to continue meeting. 

Thank you also to our parents/tots 
for continuing to support us. 

Trinity St Michael's school hall 
Wednesday and Tots on 
Thursday in the Methodist hall 9-30-
11/11-30am. 

New to the village? Come along 
and have a play, chat and/or a 
brew. Parents, baby's, tots, 
grandparents and carers always 
welcome. See you there.! 

 

 

March Offer at  
Hair 21 Croston; 

 

£20 Cut & Blow Dry  

with Senior Stylist Nicol  

from Toni&Guy who  

has joined our team.  

 

Call Nicol  
01772601272  

 

   21 Town Road, Croston 
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We are delighted to announce that our 
all new safety surface play area is  

 OPEN!!! 
 

Itôs been a very busy month following the Boxing Day Floods but just 

look at our amazing new play area, the children love it! 

 
Places Available but  please book early to avoid disappointment 

 
Highly Qualified team of Early Years professionals 

Childcare Team All Paediatric First Aid Trained 

Flexible care available term time or all year round* 

FREE PLACES available for 2, 3 and 4 year olds* 

Open 7:45am - 6:00p.m 51 weeks a year* 

subject to suitability/availability 

Ofsted Registered to provide care for children ages 0-5 Years  
 

Phone us: 01772 601074 

Email us: crostonacorns@btconnect.com 

Read about us on: Day Nurseries Website  

 

Dob Bridge Cottage, Brickcroft Lane, Croston, Nr Leyland, PR26 9AA 

mailto:crostonacorns@btconnect.com


 



 

Ligan House, 32 Town Road, Croston  
PR26 9RB 

 

Tel: 01772 601700 
 

Friendly Local Solicitors Est. 1992 
 

Specialised areas  
Wills and Probate 

 Lasting Power of Attorneys  
Matrimonial 

 

We are proud to sponsor local  
ventures and charities  

 

Home/Hospital/Nursing Home  
appointments and out of hours  
appointments can be arranged 

 

Please telephone for a free initial appointment 
 

Amanda Nicholson BA (Hons) Law MLS  
Regulated by the Solicitors Regulation Authority No 74964  

 

N icholsons 
Solicitors 

£99 

There has been a recent 
spate of burglaries in 
neighbouring villages and 
it is vital that residents 
remember to close and 
lock all doors and 
windows, and report any 
suspicious activity to the 
Police. 
 

I have a small amount of FREE childrens cycle helmets available. The 
boys are suitable up to approx  7 years old, and the girls are suitable for 
between 7 and 11 years of age. Should anyone want one, please email 
me at 7932@lancashire.pnn.police.uk 
 

We would also like to remind drivers about considerate parking outside 
the schools. Please do not park on the zig zags, in bus stops or obstruct 
pavements. 
 

Chorley Rural West villages will soon have a new Police Officer, Sonja 
Prescott, who we hope will be operational within the next few weeks. 

 
 

PCSO 7932 Maria Fetherstone  

mailto:7932@lancashire.pnn.police.uk


Contact Details 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Alan Platt (Clerk to the Council) 
can be contacted at: 
 

9 Ambleside Avenue 
Euxton 
Chorley 
PR7 6NX 

 

 Tel:  01257 234003 
 

e-mail: 
 crostonpc@btinternet.com 

 

website: 
www.crostonparishcouncil.org.uk 

 

Council meetings are held on the 
second Wednesday of each month 
(except August), commencing at 
7:30pm, in The Old School, Church 
Street, Croston. Details of the 
meetings are placed in the notice 
boards prior to the meetings. 
 

Residents are always welcome to 
attend and part of each meeting is 
set aside specifically for residents 
to air their views on local issues. 

   Tel 
 

600012 

 
 

600368 
07545 976151 

600572 
07787 005663  

601355 
603427 

07905 452160 
07484 253728 

Councillors 
 

Anne Peet   
(Chairman) 
 

Kath Almond 
Mark Cowley           
Peter Fenemore 
Keith Iddon 
Eva Norris 
Bruno Paillusson 
Gill Stubbs 
Stuart Laverick  

Useful Telephone 
Numbers 

 

Police (non-emergency): 101 
 

Coppull Police Station 
01257 246103  

 

Crimestoppers 0800 555111 
 

British Transport Police (Station 
and car park): 0800 405040 

 

Chorley Borough Council 
01257 515151 

 

Lancashire County Council 
(roads and pavements, including 
street lighting): 0300 123 6780 

 

National Grid (gas leaks) 
0800 111999 

 

United Utilities (Water) 
Leakline  0800 330033 

 

Flood Action Group 
Kath Almond: 01772 600368,  
Richard Guinness 01772 600957 
Dave Massam 01772 601077, 

 

Environment Agency Floodline 
0845 988 1188 

Notice boards 
 

Keep up to date with Parish Council 
activities and details of meetings etc. 
The notice boards are located on the 
Village Green, outside the Co-op, in 
front of the former Police Station on 
Westhead Road and by the Surgery 
on Brookfield. 
 

Local non-for-profit organisations wishing 
to include A4 sized posters to publicise 
events etc should contact the Clerk.  

Published by Alan Platt, 9 Ambleside Avenue, Euxton, Chorley. PR7 6NX  
 

Printed by Printwise, Clarke Street, Poulton-le-Fylde, FY6 8JR.  Tel: 01253 885142 


